
A regular meeting of the Borough Council of Quakertown was held January 2, 2019, 7:30 

p.m. 

President Rosenberger announced there will be a Conditional Use Hearing starting at 7:40 pm.  

The following members and officers were present:  President Donald Rosenberger, Vice 

President James Roberts, Councilmembers Douglas Propst, Michael Johnson, Jonathan Sell, Mae 

Wear, David Wilsey, Solicitor Sarah Murray, Manager Scott C. McElree, Asst. Borough Secretary Kris 

Barndt and Junior Councilmembers Amanda Banes, Riley Roike and Mason Smith. 

RESOLVED, That, the Minutes of December 5, 2018, be approved as written.  Motion of Vice 

President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Sell.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion was 

unanimously carried. 

RESOLVED, That the following check registers be approved for payment: 

    November    30, 2018  $    18,044.91 

    December      7, 2018      156,133.92 

                                 December    14, 2018                   12,278.09 

    December     21, 2018               616,029.16  

                                 December     26, 2018                364,182.96 

  

Motion of Councilman Propst, seconded by Councilman Johnson.  A roll call vote was taken and the 

motion was unanimously carried. 

RESOLVED, That, the Financial Statement, Police Department, Zoning Administrator and 

Building Inspector reports be received and filed.  Motion of Councilman Johnson, seconded by 

Councilman Wilsey.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion was unanimously carried. 

President Rosenberger announced that Greg McDermott, after serving many years on the Zoning 

Hearing Board, has submitted a request to resign as of December 31, 2018. 

 Vice President Roberts made a motion that the Borough accepts Greg McDermott’s 

resignation with a thank you for his service, seconded by Councilman Wilsey.  A roll call vote was 

taken and the motion as unanimously carried.  

Manager McElree announced the following appointments and reappointments: 

  QAI&CDA (Industrial Authority) – 

  Douglas Propst, Winchester Drive, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2023   

  

 Zoning Hearing Board – 

  Judith Guise, Juniper Street, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2023 

 

 

 



  Stefan Green, Juniper Street, appointed to fill Greg McDermott’s remaining 

       one year term – term to expire on 12/31/2019  

       Mr. Green is a member of the fire department and the Borough’s 

       Auxillary Police. 

 

 Planning Commission – 

  Cathy Gillahan, E. Broad Street, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2022 

  Fred Tirjan, S. 4th Street, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2022 

 

 Quakertown General Authority – 

  Charles Isaac, Strawntown Road, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2023 

 

 Vacancy Board – 

  Rosanne Johnson, S. Eighth Street, reappointed - term to expire on 12/31/2019 

 

RESOLVED, That, Council ratifies the appointments and reappointments made by Manager 

McElree.  Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Wilsey.  A roll call vote was 

taken and the motion was unanimously carried. 

 

Visitors: 

There were several visitors who wished to speak under the Conditional Use Hearing starting 

at 7:40 p.m. 

No visitors wished to speak under the agenda items. 

 

   HEALTH, SAFETY & WELFARE COMMITTEE 

 

Councilman Johnson stated that there are not any items for action under the Health, Safety & 

Welfare Committee. 

PUBLIC UTILITES COMMITTEE 

Councilman Wilsey stated that there are not any items for action under the Public Utilities 

Committee. 

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE 

Councilwoman Wear stated that there are not any items for action under the Public Works 

Committee. 
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PARKS & RECREATION COMMITTEE 

Councilman Propst stated that there are not any items for action under the Parks & Recreation 

Committee. 

President Rosenberger announced the regular Council meeting is adjourned and the Conditional Use 

Hearing for the Simple Days Brewery, 121 Park Avenue will begin. 

Solicitor Murray mentioned that tonight’s Conditional Use Hearing was properly advertised. 

 

RESOLUTION  7-19 

WHEREAS, Christopher Hink of Harleysville, submitted a Conditional Use application to 

establish a taproom with a microbrewery at 121 Park Avenue, Tax Map Parcel 35-008-121; and 

WHEREAS, this site is located in the Light Industrial District and also in the Pedestrian-

Oriented Mixed-Use Overlay District which requires a Conditional Use approval from Council for a 

taproom use; and 

WHEREAS, the Quakertown Planning Commission at their meeting on December 13, 2018 

approved the required use.  

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, That, the Council of the Borough of Quakertown 

grants the Conditional Use of Tax Map Parcel 35-008-121 for the use of a taproom with these three 

conditions: 

 1.  The applicant provides for adequate signage for the two private parking lots in back    

      of the building, owned by Merv Afflerbach and Daniel Soliday, stating “No parking,      

      vehicles will be towed”.  

 2.  Restriping of the JG building parking lots.  

 3.  Any food trucks will park less than twenty two feet in front of the building on Front    

      Street or in the alley. 

           Motion by Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Propst to approve the Conditional 

Use as requested with the above three conditions.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion was 

carried with a 6 – 1 vote.  (Mae Wear – no). 

President Rosenberger called the Conditional Use Hearing closed at 9:08 pm.  The regular Council 

meeting resumed at 9:10 pm. 

Transcript of the hearing is filed in the Manager’s office. 
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PLANNING & ZONING COMMITTEE 

RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 4-19, application submitted by Upper Bucks 

Investment Properties for subdivision of 1101 W. Broad Street, be adopted: 

 RESOLUTION 4-19 

WHEREAS, the Quakertown Planning Commission has reviewed and recommended approval 

of the application by Upper Bucks Investment Properties for subdivision of 1101 W. Broad Street, 

Tax Map Parcel #35-004-112, as per plans dated October 13, 2018, revised December 3, 2018 with 

the following waivers: 

1. Section 504.9 - A waiver is requested from the lot width to depth ratio.  Both 

       lots are much larger than the minimum lot requirement.   

 

2. Section 505.4 - A waiver is requested from installing the northerly property 

      corners.  The corners fall in the Licking Run watercourse.   

 

3. Section 506.1.A. - A waiver is requested from widening the existing cartway.  

       This is a minor subdivision creating one new lot on a state road. The state 

      road is a consistent width.  Widening this amount of road frontage would 

        create a safety issue. 

 

4. Section 508.1 – A waiver is requested from the fifteen feet wide access easement. A 

twelve feet wide access easement is proposed since there is no fifteen feet between 

the existing house and side property line.   

WHEREAS, the plan and application have been reviewed by Borough engineers Mease 

Engineering December 3, 2018, Cowan Associates December 5, 2018 and the Quakertown Planning 

Commission on December 13, 2018. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Council of the Borough of Quakertown grants 

final approval of the subdivision plan for 1101 W. Broad Street with the four waivers listed above. 

Future building plans, once received by the Borough, will be approved separately as part of the plan 

review process. 

 

President Rosenberger questioned if the new house will share a driveway.  Zoning Officer Wilhelm 

answered yes the driveway would be shared.  President Rosenberger was concerned how the new 

house would fit into the neighborhood.  Property owner Daniel Soliday replied he would like to match 

the historical theme of that street, with the majority of the houses being brick so it will at least have 

a brick front. 

Councilman Wilsey questioned if the new house will be a single family dwelling.  Mr. Soliday said that 

house will be a single family dwelling, as well as, the original house currently on the lot.  Mr. Soliday 

currently has been restoring the original home on the site. 
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Motion of Councilman Sell, seconded by Vice President Roberts.  A roll call vote was taken and the 

motion was unanimously carried. 

 

REVENUE & FINANCE COMMITTEE 

RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 1-19, Police Officer’s contribution towards Police 

Pension for 2019, be adopted: 

 RESOLUTION 1-19   

A RESOLUTION ADDING POLICE OFFICERS’ CONTRIBUTIONS  
       TO THE POLICE PENSION PLAN FOR THE YEAR 2019. 
 

WHEREAS, the Borough Council of the Borough of Quakertown has deemed contributions to 

the police pension plan are required in order to keep the fund actuarially sound; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, That, all police officers will be required to contribute 

1.5% of their annual salary to the Police Pension Plan for the year 2019. 

Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Propst.  A roll call vote was taken and the 

motion was unanimously carried. 

 

 RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 2-19, Non-Uniform contribution towards Non-

Uniform Pension Plans for 2019, be adopted: 

 RESOLUTION 2-19 

A RESOLUTION ADDING CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE NON-UNIFORM      

DEFINED PENSION PLANS FOR THE YEAR 2019. 

 

WHEREAS, Council has deemed contributions to the non-uniform defined pension plans are 

required in order to keep the fund actuarially sound; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED That, all non-uniform employees enrolled in the 

Defined Benefit Pension Plan will be required to contribute 3% of their annual salary and non-

uniform employees enrolled in the 401a Defined Contribution Pension Plan will be required to 

contribute 1% of their annual salary for the year 2019. 

Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Johnson.  A roll call vote was taken and 

the motion was unanimously carried. 
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 RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 3-19, setting the fee schedule for 2019, be 

adopted: 

RESOLUTION 3-19 

 WHEREAS, the Borough of Quakertown charges fees for various services provided and 

applications made to the Borough; and 

 WHEREAS, Borough Council wishes to adopt a schedule of fees for these services. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of Quakertown that the 

following schedule of fees is adopted as posted and listed below: 
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Vice President Roberts made a motion to amend the Fee Schedule to change the Parking Meter Ticket Fine 

from $5.00 to $15.00 and the Fine Doubled If Not Paid within 5 days from $10.00 to $30.00 under the 

Police Department. Motion seconded by Councilman Sell.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion was 

unanimously carried. 

 

Vice President Roberts read Ordinance 1224, setting the tax rate for 2019, in full. 

        RESOLVED, That, Ordinance 1224, an Ordinance fixing the Borough Tax Rate on real estate for 

2019, be passed. 

 ORDINANCE  1224 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE BOROUGH OF QUAKERTOWN, COMMONWEALTH 

OF PENNSYLVANIA, FIXING THE TAX RATE ON REAL ESTATE WITHIN THE 

BOROUGH FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2019. 

 

Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Sell.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion 

was unanimously carried. 

 

  RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 6-19, accepting the lease extension between 

Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless and Quakertown Borough, be adopted: 

RESOLUTION 6-19   

 WHEREAS, the Council of the Borough of Quakertown wishes to accept the First Amendment to 

Water Tower Lease Agreement between Cellco Partnership, a Delaware general partnership d/b/a Verizon 

Wireless “Lessee” and the Borough of Quakertown “Lessor” for leased antenna space on Erie Avenue’s 

water tower; and  

 WHEREAS, the lease extension will provide the following lease revenue: 

 

    Years  2022 – 2027    $18,470  per year 

    Years  2027 - 2032    $20,315  per year 

    Years  2032 – 2037    $22,348  per year 

                       Years  2037 – 2042    $24,582  per year 
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 NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, That, the Council of the Borough of Quakertown accepts the 

antenna lease extension agreement with Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless and authorizes the 

Borough Manager to execute said agreement on behalf of the Borough. 

Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Wilsey.  A roll call vote was taken and the 

motion was unanimously carried. 

        

 RESOLVED, That, the following Resolution 8-19, accepting bids for various Borough property, be 

adopted: 

 RESOLUTION 8-19 

 ACCEPTING AND AWARDING BIDS 

Resolved, by the Council of the Borough of Quakertown, That, the following bids for various 

Borough property be accepted and awarded to: 

 

Property Description Bidder # of Bids Amount 

Miller Welder 

Stephen Brown 

Vantage Landscaping 

26 $1,050.00 

1985 GMC Brigadier Truck Same Gentile 29 $1,700.00 

Panasonic Arbitrator Police Cam Donald Scharzkopf 4 $120.00 

1995 Chevy 3500 Utility Truck 

Christopher Nealon 

Active Disposal  

23 $7,101.00 

2001 Caterpillar Backhoe 

Randy Behmke 

Kennett Square Borough 

65 $29,500.00 

Prodigy Time Clocks No Bids Received 0 $0.00 

TOTAL   $39,471.00 

 

The above are awarded in accordance with the bids submitted by or on December 31, 2018 

through Municibid.  The Borough Manager is hereby authorized to execute the said bids on behalf of the 

Borough of Quakertown. 

Motion of Vice President Roberts, seconded by Councilman Propst.  A roll call vote was taken and the 

motion was unanimously carried. 
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Vice President Roberts announced the discussion on the Borough’s quarterly newsletter will be held at 

January’s Work Session. 

Vice President Roberts stated he is a stock holder in the business called Friendly Bookstore and from time 

to time the Borough purchases office supplies which he does not make a motion to approve, but he does 

vote on them. 

Solicitor Murray announced that Attorney Charles Fonzone has retired effective December 31, 2018. 

Councilwoman Wear mentioned this is her first year on Council and thanked everyone for being 

considerate. 

President Rosenberger declared the meeting adjourned at 9:37 p.m. 

 

  BOROUGH OF QUAKERTOWN 

 

  ____________________________  
  Donald E. Rosenberger  
                                        President of Council 
 

Attest: 

 

______________________________ 
Scott C. McElree 
Borough Secretary 
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